Community Preservation Committee

November 6, 2006

PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. Hallin, Chair; Mr. McKain, Vice Chair; Mr. Bulman, Ms. Butler, Ms. Jewett, Mr. Scott, Mr. Snow

OTHERS:  Ms. Crowell, Administrative Assistant; Mr. Murray, Board of Selectmen; Mr. Sharry, Recreation Committee; Mr. Beatty, Recreation Committee; Mr. Bangert, Mr. Bjorklund, Mr. Bucca, Ms. Higgins, Ms. Jenkins, Mr. McLaughlin, Mr. and Mrs. Merritt,  

CALL TO ORDER-  7:05 p.m.

I.  OLD BUSINESS-

A.  Recreation Committee:  

1.  Hatherly Field-  Mr. Sharry explained that the field at the Hatherly School will be usable in the fall of 2008 and will need fencing for protection.   After Mr. Constantinides asked that the area be cleaned out, residents in the neighborhood decided a new and improved field would make more sense and applied for CPA funding.  The Flannery family contributed over $50,000 in memory of their late son, and others have raised $35,000 to $38,000.  The field is now complete and is enclosed with orange protective fencing to keep cars from driving through and prevent children and others from running through it.  The Flannery family installed a U-shaped stone wall and separated it from the street with stones.  They have now placed stones around the proposed parking area.  In the past, cars have been driven out on the field and a fence is needed to keep kids and balls from going out onto Ann Vinal Road.  This is necessary for safety, security, and to keep from intruding on the neighbors.  

Mr. Sharry said he had a letter from the Principal of the Hatherly School stating there is a need for further parking for 40 – 50 cars near Ann Vinal Road and a smaller area near the corner of the driveway for 14 – 15 cars.  

Mr. Snow asked if the parking areas would be gravel or paved and Mr. Sharry replied that paving is a cleaner option.  
Mr. Hallin asked if it could also be used for school and PTO events and was told it could.  The Cushing School did something similar last year.  

Ms. Butler asked if there would be bleachers, and was told there would be one or two sets in the rear right-hand corner.  

Ms. Jewell asked if the fencing would cost $14,836 and was told it would.  An additional $2,500 would be needed for the bleachers, and $40,000 for the parking lot.  

In response to a question by Mr. Hallin, Mr. Sharry explained that the boundary line would be close to the fence on the north side.   The fence will keep rocks from going out onto the road, and it may be possible to add loam and plantings.  There will be two gates, which will not be mechanical but opened by a key.

Mr. Hallin asked if there would be money in the budget in case of overruns and Mr. Sharry said he is not overly concerned.  Their priorities are fencing, parking, and bleachers.  If necessary, a fundraiser could cover the cost of the bleachers.  The field will be full-sized and can be used for soccer, lacrosse, and football.
2.  Tennis Courts-  Mr. Sharry said the tennis courts at the high school present serious safety problems.  Mr. Beatty added that during recent years Scituate has had outstanding tennis players, but cannot host playoffs.  It is embarrassing.  Of other area schools in the same league, only Rockland has worse courts.  When Scituate played Bishop Feehan, Bishop Feehan’s coach did not want his team to use the Scituate courts for fear someone would be hurt.  The girls’ team made it to the finals, then was defeated by Worcester.  Scituate can no longer host playoffs.  When parents pick their children up at Gates, they have to use a road that goes through the tennis area and there could be a serious accident.  The fences are in poor repair and there are large cracks in the pavement.  Everything should be ripped up and done over.  The fences do not contain balls, which go out into the street.   
Mr. Hallin asked if the high school has courts and was told they only have three, and five are needed to host a meet.  The girls practice at the high school and the boys at Gates, but all matches are at Gates.

The youth programs run over into the summer with over 300 participating in the morning programs.  Some participate at night, but the lighting is inadequate.  The poles were never dipped in creosote and have rotted; one fell across Cudworth Road.  After a heavy rain there are large puddles which must be cleared with squeegees and towels.  

Ms. Butler asked if the nets also need replacing.  Mr. Sharry said the nets are new this year and can be put back up after the poles are replaced.  Mr. Beatty added that by 7 p.m. on Tuesday nights all courts are in use.  There had been courts in North Scituate, but they are gone due to the railroad.  
Mr. Snow asked if the courts are open to the public when they are not in use for Town purposes.  He was told that they are, and all summer they are used by the public.

Ms. Jewell asked if the existing material would be removed and replaced with new asphalt.  She was told that a more pliable material would be put on top by another contractor.  In response to a question by Mr. Snow, Mr. Sharry said the contract would go out to bid.  Mr. McKain will keep the committee informed of all progress.

Mr. Bjorklund asked if the fact that the project involved replacing an existing structure presented a problem.  Mr. Hallin explained that the State has loosened up the requirements a bit, and a letter from Ms. Ross described the application as being within existing guidelines.  Mr. Scott added that when there is a safety issue the State frequently makes an exception.
Mr. Sharry said they could move the location of the courts if that would avoid a sticking point.  Mr. Hallin and Mr. McKain agreed that this would not be necessary. Mr. Scott added that the application addressed both a public safety issue and the preservation of a valuable Town resource.

Mr. Hallin asked the life expectancy of the proposed courts, and Mr. Sharry said he did not have an exact figure.  

3.  First Cliff, Sunset Road:  Mr. McLaughlin said that he possesses signed Purchase and
Sales Agreements on property on First Cliff.  He introduced Mrs. Mary Jenkins, a member of the McDonald family, the original settlers on First Cliff.  Ms. Jenkins has interested other residents of the area in preserving unbuilt land on the cliff.
Mr. McLaughlin has an agreement with the McDonald family and two P&S agreements.  The estate includes lots 9, 10, and 11.  Mr. McLaughlin noted that most of the harbor area has been altered drastically during the last few years.  Before making significant changes, Mr. McLaughlin always contacts the neighbors and the Town and offers them the opportunity to purchase the property.  In this case he is offering the 4 acres abutting the harbor, which he feels is the last developable waterfront land in the town.  It includes 109’ frontage on the street.  It has been land courted, and Mr. McLaughlin has met with Mr. Agnew regarding sewerage.  Since there is sewerage in the area, Mr. McLaughlin does not understand why it has not been extended to this property.  

Ms. Jenkins said she had been told that it was because of gravity.  Mr. McLaughlin said that is not an issue.  A line will go through or in front of the property in question, and Ms. Jenkins has a right to a connection.  He feels the Selectmen will have to make a determination and believes the land will perc.  The elevations are above 10’.  Mr. McLaughlin said he knows he will make money on the project.  Some people say the land can’t be built on, but he believes where there’s a will, there’s a way.  
Ms. Jenkins showed plans of the area, indicating the site where her family built a homestead in 1863.  All the land in the area was owned by the McDonalds, and her father’s family built all the original houses.  They sold land to the Coast Guard and to the Hatherlys who later sold to the Otis family.  She would like to see this historically important land preserved for the Town.  It would be possible to install kiosks and walkways.  Ms. Jenkins displayed photographs of area sunsets in autumn and in winter.  The boatyard is a working boatyard, and it would be possible to create a park that could tie into the boatyard.
Ms. Jenkins said the Audubon Society is there in autumn and in winter.  The boatyard is a working boatyard, and it would be possible to create a park that could tie into the boatyard.

Ms. Jenkins said the Audubon Society and Maxwell Trust would like to see the Town own and preserve this land.  She understands the need to preserve land in the West End, but feels it is also important to preserve land around the harbor.  The Trustees of Reservations, who constructed the walk at Norris Reservation, have expressed an interest in putting in tables, walks, benches, etc.

Mr. McLaughlin said this is how he thinks development should be done:  have the people who will be most affected speak to the Town boards and the developer.  

Mr. Snow asked for clarification regarding lots 6 and 7, and Ms. Jenkins explained that they belong to her cousin and are not included in the P&S.  There is a sewer stump on the front lot and the back lot does not have frontage.  
Mr. Snow asked about lot 8, and Ms. Jenkins said Barry Joseph owns ½ acre and the boatyard.  He does not want to build.  

Mr. Snow asked how many lots could be developed.  Mr. McLaughlin replied that he had to prove to the Building Inspector that the subdivision was laid out prior to 1953.  He has documentation that it was done in 1938.  It consists of 3.6 acres and includes riparian rights, so it could be used for docking and dredging.  He could build two town houses.

Mr. McLaughlin asked how many lots there are on the other side.  Mr. McLaughlin said he did not know, but he could find out.  He has the subdivision worked out and thinks it will meet the specs.  The road is still a private way, and the owner owns 50% of the way into the road.  Mr. McLaughlin added that he thinks the property is worth a fortune even if it is unbuildable.  If it is built on, it will never come back.
Mr. Scott asked if it would be necessary for CPC to have an appraisal done and was told that it would.  Ms. Jenkins added that Stellwagen Bank National Marine Park wants CPC to know that they are actively interested.  If the Town has an appraisal done, they will pursue federal funding, as they would like to use the site for marine studies.  They cannot justify any action unless the Town takes the first step.
Mr. McKain asked the assessed value of lots 9, 10, and 11 and Mr. McLaughlin said he did not know, adding that Mr. Steverman farms there.  

Mr. McKain asked if it is about $100,000 and Ms. Crowell said she would check.  Mr. McKain added that the lot with the sewer stump has frontage.

Ms. Jenkins suggested that this is an opportunity for the Town to have a big impact on how the harbor will look in the future.  

Mr. Snow asked if it would be necessary to have a plan showing what is developable and Mr. Hallin said different appraisals will depend on buildability.  Mr. McLaughlin has plans all laid out.  Much will depend on what CPC  asks the appraiser to do.
Mr. Hallin asked if the proponents would e-mail CPC the names of the people they have been in touch with at Stellwagon Bank, etc.  

Mr. Bucca asked if it connects to Marine Park and Ms. Jenkins indicated where it did.  Mr. Bucca asked if it would be possible to create a walkway and Ms. Jenkins said Audubon would help with this.  Mr. Bucca asked how wide the land where the walkway would be located was and Mr. Hallin said it was about 20’.  

Mr. Bucca asked if Waterways had been approached and if they would be able to put moorings there.  Mr. Hallin said Waterways was meeting, and CPC would meet with them later.  Mr. Murray will keep the CPC informed.
Mr. Bucca suggested that CPC get a letter of interest from Stellwagon, and Ms. Jenkins said they would go to the federal government once CPC takes the first step toward preserving the property.

Mr. Bucca asked how the public would have access and was told it would be by the road.  Mr. McLaughlin said if the Town buys the property, the Town would become owner of the road and the public would have the right to access.  

Mr. Hallin said the CPC would look into the matter of appraisal.
4.  Egypt Park:
Mr. Bangert of Captain Pierce Road explained that he was representing area residents.  He presented a map showing the DPW yard, Captain Pierce Road, and Ann Vinal Road.  Mr. Bangert indicated that Mr. Lawson built a railroad station on the site in 1900.  In 1960 he went out of business and for 40 years P&B Bus used it for a bus stop.  The land is now used as a staging area by the MBTA.  The T became interested in combining it with some of the DPW land and creating a pocket park.  They met with representatives of the Town and local residents. It is already somewhat of a destination for kids who walk to Egypt Country Store where the owner and his wife display Lawson paraphernalia.  The train brought crosswalks, sidewalks, fencing and scenic plantings.  The Beautification Society took over an island and the T hired an architect to develop a plan for two parks.  One is now a gravel parking lot and there are signs of suspicious nighttime activity.  At present there is considerable concern regarding blight.  The park would have a railroad/Lawson motif and would include a deck and outdoor stage.  It would also include a memorial for Sean Powell, a challenged young man who achieved considerable success at the Special Olympics.  In addition to being a memorial, it would have historical value, preserve open space, and serve as a destination for walkers, bikers, and kids.  Work could begin in early summer and be completed by fall of 2007.
Ms. Butler said she thought it would be a great idea.  She had observed the site earlier in the evening and noted that it did not have a trash barrel.  Mr. Bangert said there had been one there, but no one emptied it.  If the project goes forward, the site will be maintained.  

Mr. McKain noted that the plans list 5 barrels along with concrete/granite tiles and a covered staging area for kids.

Ms. Jewell noted that the plan calls for a pedestrian crosswalk on the far right side and Mr. Bangert said it would begin at the store and would be handicapped accessible.  

Ms. Jewell asked how it would be maintained and Mr. Bangert said the Beautification Committee and the Grounds Department would assume responsibility.  They would use plantings that would not require a great deal of water once they were established.  Area residents are delighted with the proposal and are eager to participate.  

Ms. Jewell asked how many people are in the planning group and was told there were four, but many others are involved.  

Ms. Jewell asked if they anticipate opposition.  Mr. Bangert said one abutter initially did not approve, but they changed the plan.
Mr. Hallin asked if they had approached the MBTA for mitigation money.  Mr. Bangert explained that Streetscape funds were involved.  The Selectmen designated $1,000,000 for North Scituate and $1.5 million for Greenbush.  They also funded an architect for this project.  He added that if CPC cannot fund the entire project it could be done in segments.

Mr. Hallin asked if there is a possibility of a neighborhood fundraiser and Mr. Bangert said it might be a good idea.  He asked if there were other suggestions and Mr. Hallin said it might be possible to get commitments for plantings along the back.  Mr. Bangert will look into the matter and get back to the Committee within two weeks.
Mr. Hallin asked if the matter had been discussed with the Selectmen and Mr. Bangert replied that the architect and Ms. Phippen had made a presentation a year ago.  

Mr. Snow noted that some proponents get funding from other sources.  He is concerned regarding the request for $40,000 for five triangular rose trellises with lights, and suggested it might be possible to get people to donate for this part of the project.  

Mr. Scott suggested that in view of the cost it might be appropriate to make it a multi-year project, first addressing the cleanup, curbing, benches, and basic planting.

Mr. Snow agreed, adding that CPC is being asked to fund a number of pocket parks and he is concerned regarding the cost of future upkeep.

Ms. Jewell suggested that the committee might want to include preparation for maintenance in their requirements.

Mr. Bangert asked what CPC would consider a reasonable level of funding and Mr. Hallin said he could not give an exact figure, but it might be in the area of $75,000 to $100,000 for this year.

Ms. Jewell noted that the Hatherly School involved the PTO, Boy Scouts, and other interested groups.  Mr. Snow added that the project is a great idea and suggested that it could provide community service hours.
Mr. Hallin thanked Mr. Bangert for his input and asked him to report further progress.

C.  DISCUSSIONS:

1.  First Cliff-  It was agreed that Mr. Hallin will look into an appraisal.  He noted that the property is assessed for $1 million and Mr. McLaughlin is asking for $2.95 million.  $1,500,000 would be for what he has to pay the family.
2.  Criteria - Mr. Scott noted that some of the projects submitted do not include how they would benefit the Town of Scituate and its residents.  

Ms. Jewell agreed and said she would be glad to work on a general point system against which applications could be measured.   

Mr. Scott added that it might be well to have a subcommittee to evaluate applications and work with the proponents.

Ms. Jewell asked the timetable, and Mr. Hallin said the decisions must be made by December 11.  Mr. Scott said he wanted to talk to the Building Inspector and Conservation Agent regarding the developability of the First Cliff property.

3.  Next Meeting-  The next meeting will be November 20.  Mr. Leavitt will present the Historical Society applications and the Conservation Commission will present the Crosby Farm application.  Mr. Bucca noted that the owners were surprised that no one talked to them.  They will be in touch with Mr. Snow.

ADJOURNMENT – 9:35 – MOTION by Mr. Hallin, SECOND by Ms. Jewell, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to adjourn the meeting.

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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